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By Mark Arike

Some new restrictions could be imposed on the use and sale of 
fireworks in the Township of Minden Hills.

During their Aug. 9 committee of the whole meeting, 
councillors shared their concerns, as well as concerns 
expressed by their constituents, over the noise and other 
disturbances caused by those setting off fireworks on a regular 
basis.

“I have received a number of phone calls, e-mails and 
letters… about the loud noise, fireworks and partying,” said 
Ward 1 Councillor Brigette Gall, who brought the issue 
forward at the meeting.

Gall, who lives in town, said she often hears fireworks going 
off and people shouting at one another. 

A ratepayer who recently retired to the area with her husband 
contacted Gall to tell her about her encounter with a neighbour 
who had been keeping her up at night by setting off fireworks.

“They are continually being kept awake at night by the 
fireworks, firecrackers and the ensuing parties which happen,” 
said Gall.

The woman once asked her neighbours to stop and they 
came out with a copy of the township’s noise bylaw.

“They said there’s nothing you can do about it.”
Gall said the township’s current noise bylaw is very limited.
“It does not define the parameters within which you can 

make noise, the hours you can make noise, what constitutes 
unfair or unreasonable noise,” she said.

Other municipalities, said Gall, have clearly identified the 
restrictions in their noise bylaws. In Highlands East, persistent 
barking, whining, noises and fireworks, among other things, 
are prohibited. 

“Dysart [et al] and Algonquin Highlands are very clear on 
the parameters around noise.”

Gall proposed that council consider a bylaw which would 
prevent both the sale and discharge of fireworks outside of the 
permitted times of May 24, July 1, 4, and New Year’s Eve.

Ward 2 Councillor Ken Redpath said fireworks are a “big, 
big problem” for lake residents. Redpath read two pieces of 

See “Noise” on page 2

Fuse lit on 
fireworks ban
in Minden Hills

Photo by Mark Arike
Robert and Alyssa Giddings get a close look at a 1912 Ford Model T. See story and photos on page 24.
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correspondence he received from frustrated property 
owners.

“Fireworks have no place in the Highlands and should 
be banned outright, except for use during Canada Day 
and Victoria Day celebrations,” wrote one of the lake 
residents.

A seasonal resident of Minden for 24 years also wrote in 
to council.

“The widespread use of fireworks isn’t reasonable nor 
is it appropriate,” stated the resident, who addressed their 
concerns for the environment in the letter.

Redpath, a resident of Moore Lake for many years, said 
fireworks have become a growing trend over the last 10 
to 15 years.

“This is a fairly new development,” he said. “We used 
to have people who set off fireworks occasionally on the 
May 24 weekend…”

He partly attributed the rise in use of fireworks to 
businesses that keep them in stock.

“I think a lot of it has to do with more and more 
businesses selling them in town,” said Redpath. “I 
recognize that perhaps it’s a bit of an infringement on 
businesses if we stop them from selling them, but I 
don’t think we should have businesses doing things that 
are detrimental to the well-being of the county or the 
people.”

Redpath said he believes the township should take a 
step in the right direction and ban the sale and use of 
fireworks outside of certain holidays.

“I encourage us to be an example to other councils.”
Ward 3 Councillor Jean Neville also supported imposing 

a ban. Neville asked Gall about the enforcement of such 
a bylaw.

“When you consider we have over 600 lakes, it would 
be impossible to police that with any number of bylaw 
officers – you’d need a thousand of them,” said Gall. 
“My understanding from other municipalities is that 
if you have that bylaw, at the very least you afford the 
people on those lakes or in town the opportunity to take 
the bylaw to the neighbour and say, ‘there is a bylaw in 
place. Please respect the bylaw.’”

Gall said that as residents of the Highlands, “we have 
a very real responsibility to recognize our environment.” 
She added that fireworks contain a lot of heavy metals.

Reeve Barb Reid, who sits on county council, said the 
fireworks ban has been discussed at their recent meetings.

“This should be a county-wide issue, in the same way 
that the tree-cutting bylaw is a county-wide initiative,” 
said Reid, adding that the legalities around banning the 
sale of fireworks needs to be considered.

“I’m not sure we have the ability to do that.”
Reid also said consideration needs to be given as to 

whether any provisions should be made to allow people 
to set off fireworks in designated areas. 

“Do we make provisions for people to come to our 
fairgrounds to set off fireworks?” she asked. “Do we ban 
the activity or is it controlled?”

Council will discuss the matter further at their October 
committee of the whole meeting.

Noise bylaw could govern use of fireworks
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Citizens report impaired driver

The Haliburton Highlands detachment of the 
Ontario Provincial Police (OPP) have charged Troy 
Middlebrooks with impaired driving, drive over 80 
and dangerous driving thanks to a phone call from 
concerned citizens according to an OPP release.

On Aug. 10 at approximately 8:15 p.m., drivers on 
Highway 35 south of Minden called the police to 
report a possible impaired driver. Officers intercepted 
the vehicle on Highway 35 and Happy Hour 
Lane, at which time it was determined the driver, 
Middlebrooks, had been consuming alcohol.

The 44-year-old Gravenhurst man will appear at the 
Ontario Court of Justice in Minden on Sept. 5 to deal 
with the charges.

Huntsville man charged with over 80

Officers of the Haliburton Highlands detachment of 
the Ontario Provincial Police (OPP) Marine Patrol, 
assisted by officers of the OPP’s snowmobile, ATV 
and vessel enforcement unit (SAVE), have charged a 
Hunstville man with operating a vessel over 80 mgs.

On Aug. 4 at approximately 10:20 p.m. officers 
intercepted a vessel during a marine patrol on Raven 
Lake in the Township of Algonquin Highlands. It 
was determined the operator, Peter Hellinga, had 
been consuming alcohol.

Hellinga, 27, was also charged with operating a 
vessel with an open container of liquor. He will 
appear at the Ontario Court of Justice in Minden on 
Sept. 5.

Marine patrol charges vessel operator

A Stouffville man was charged with operating a 
vessel over 80 mgs and failure to have proof of 
competancy on board a pleasure craft during a 
marine patrol on Gull Lake on Aug. 5.

Officers from the Haliburton Highlands detachment 
of the Ontario Provincial Police (OPP) Marine 
unit and the OPP’s snowmobile, ATV and vessel 
enforcement unit (SAVE) intercepted the vessel at 
approximately 8:20 p.m., where it was determined 
the operator, Neil Blanchet, had been consuming 
alcohol.

Blanchet, 33, will appear at the Ontario Court of 
Justin in Minden on Sept. 5 to answer these charges.

 OPP Briefs
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Editorial opinion

By Bram Lebo
By Matthew Desrosiers

Tell us your Opinion
Send your letters to the editor to 
letters@haliburtonhighlander.ca

Yahoos

See something that is worth sharing 
with the community?

Snap a picture, send us the photo and 
see it in the paper! 
E-mail photos to 

matthew@haliburtonhighlander.ca

PHOTO OF THE 
WEEK

Photo submitted by Valerie Robinson

Everybody loves a good festival.
Lucky for us, these events have been 

in abundance across the Highlands over 
the past two months. We’ve had heritage 
festivals, agricultural festivals, word 
festivals, music festivals, art festivals and 
theatre festivals.

You would think after a while people 
would start to roll their eyes at the word 
‘festival’, but that’s not the case. What 
makes these events exciting is that no two 
are exactly alike. There may be common 
ground between them, but each one has its 
own hook to bring in visitors.

What makes a festival good is passion. 
I dare say you won’t find a festival 
organizer or participant who isn’t 
passionate about what they do. Otherwise, 
it would be a pretty dull event.

At the Wilberforce Agricultural Fair this 
past weekend, visitors were given the 
opportunity to try their hands at a number 
of crafts and trades, including traditional 
woodworking. Mark Bramham of 
Wilberforce stood there next to his lathe, 
chisel in hand, encouraging youngsters 
and adults to try shaping wood. The smile 
that crossed his face as kids laughed and 
wood chips flew was invigorating. There 
are likely few places in this world he 
would rather be than behind that lathe, if I 
had to guess.

During the Stanhope Heritage Day 
in July, Elinor Hamilton spent the day 
teaching visitors how to use a traditional 
loom. While it may have been frustrating 
at first, people had fun learning and Elinor 
had fun teaching. 

Festivals give us 
the opportunity to 
share the things we 
love and the things 
that make us unique 
with the rest of the 
world. Whether it’s 
shaping wood or 
words, making marmalade or blankets, 
quilting or cooking, these crafts and trades 
need to be shared and passed on, lest we 
lose them forever.

But festivals aren’t just great for 
exhibitors who want to pass on their 
knowledge.

A reader recently speculated that I spend 
all my time in front of the TV at home. 
While this isn’t entirely accurate, it’s true 
of a lot of families. A community festival, 
however, is enough to get almost anyone 
off the couch. While they’re there, the 
festival affords them the opportunity to 
discover something new.

While some people look at community 
festivals as unnecessary and wastes 
of time, I would suggest they are 
very necessary to the health of our 
communities. We have such a rich 
heritage here that is worth sharing. More 
than that, we have a responsibility to 
engage our families in activities and 
give them the chance to step out of their 
comfort zones and try something new. 
How else will they find a passion of their 
own if we don’t first share ours?

So bring on the festivals, I say. Whatever 
your age, everyone has something to 
learn. I can’t think of a better way to do it.

Festival fun
My grade seven science teacher, Mr. Store, 
kept a giant, sealed glass bottle on his desk. 
Inside were water, plants and a lone goldfish. 
It was an ongoing demonstration that with 
only light, a closed ecosystem will find the 
perfect balance between respiration and 
photosynthesis, plants and animals each 
releasing the gas required by the other. These 
contraptions were very popular in the 1970s.

Alas, one day the goldfish was found, 
unexpectedly, prematurely and quite 
surprisingly, dead. Mr. Store, scientist that 
he was, launched an investigation. He found 
that the pH of the water in the bottle had 
mysteriously dropped well into the acidic 
range, likely the cause of the deceased fish. 
He also found that the vinegar part of the 
vinegar and baking soda demonstration 
was missing. Putting two and two together 
he exclaimed to a bewildered class, “Some 
yahoo’s been runnin’ around puttin’ vinegar in 
my ecology jug!”

Mr. Store had a very entertaining way with 
words.

He’d probably have a few choice ones for 
some of the goings on this summer. From 
Highlands East, we have reports of the fire 
chief’s frustration at having to douse twice as 
many fires as normal in July, many caused by 
people ignoring the fire ban. It seems putting 
up signs saying TOTAL FIRE BAN all over 
the county doesn’t quite get the point across 
to some folks. Equally disturbing was the 
news that vandals tore up a newly-paved road 
in Gooderham. 

Over to Minden, where council is 
responding to residents frazzled by 
unscheduled and persistent fireworks. 
Fireworks used to be reserved for Victoria 
Day and Canada Day, but now it seems some 
people need to burn their money on a weekly 
basis. Noise and misbehaviour on the rail trail 
are other sources of discontent from those 
who live beside the corridor or use it for quiet 
activities like walking. 

Back in Dysart, a letter-writer complains 
about erosion caused by wake boats driving 
too close to the shore, while at the county 
level a tree-cutting ban is being discussed to 
stop wanton clear-cutting of shorelines. Only 
Algonquin Highlands appears to have peace 
in the land, though surely someone has been 
peeved by loud music or unscrupulously early 
weed whacking.

What all of these transgressions have in 
common is a lack of courtesy and respect, 
both for other people and their property. 
There’s nothing new about this kind of 
behaviour.

But there does seem to be a difference 

in terms of impact. 
Recreation is getting 
louder; many eschew 
canoes and kayaks 
for jet skis and 
motor boats — not 
necessarily a problem as 
long as the rules are followed and common 
sense applied, for example by slowing 
down close to shore and not doing donuts 
beside neighbours trying to swim. On land, 
motorized vehicles can tear up tracks and 
terrorize wildlife. Excessive speed can be 
dangerous to both riders and bystanders.

All of these annoyances multiply in 
the summer, and not just because of the 
quadrupling of the population. In the off-
season, the Highlands is a sparsely-populated 
place. People know each other. Make too 
much of a nuisance of yourself and you might 
get a reputation, possibly even a what-for 
next time you’re in the hardware store.

But in summer, it’s easier to maintain 
anonymity; it’s also easier to overestimate 
your rights. Social experiments confirm 
that people are much more likely to be 
discourteous or disrespectful to people they 
don’t know. Familiarity may breed contempt, 
but it also engenders a certain mutual 
understanding that what I may do to annoy 
you today, you may do to me tomorrow. 
Somebody reversed that sentiment and turned 
it into a snappy phrase a long time ago: do 
unto others...

By no means am I saying that cottagers, or 
any particular group, are lawless or lacking 
in courtesy. As is usually the case, just a few 
people create most of the problems, spoiling 
things for everyone else. A bunch of yahoos, 
if you will, and they come in all types, from 
all walks of life.

Being courteous doesn’t have to spoil or 
even limit your fun. All it requires is a bit of 
thinking, consideration. I’ll never understand 
why some people just don’t get that.

If you’re wondering about the goldfish, it 
was not me. I had learned my lesson after 
putting a stink bomb in somebody’s locker. 
Today they would call in the Haz-Mat 
people and send me off to Guantanamo 
for questioning. But back then the only 
“emergency response” was to send some poor 
janitor in search of the offending odour. He 
couldn’t find it. I felt so guilty I stayed after 
school and tried to recover it myself, only to 
forget exactly where I had put it. Eventually 
I hit the right locker, and my brief career as a 
yahoo ended without ever making much of a 
stink.
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TheOutsider  It’s all in the Games

By Will Jones

Tell us your opinion
Send your letters to the editor to 
letters@haliburtonhighlander.ca

Photo of the week

Photo by John Cavers
Sunset in the Village of Haliburton, Head Lake Park.
Submit your photo of the week to matthew@haliburtonhighlander.ca

By Will Jones

Just before the Olympic Games began I wrote a missive 
decrying the multitude of shenanigans surrounding the event. 
Put simply, I moaned about it. 

On reflection and after watching as much of the Games as I 
could between the barrage of adverts, promotional messages 
and tedious features on CTV about ‘Game Changers’, I find 
that corporate sponsorship and traffic congestion aside, I 
really enjoyed the Olympics. 

However, what watching this plethora of inspirational 
international jousting from my living room in rural Haliburton 
did for me was make me realize just how un-Canadian I still 
am. I yearned for sight of the British athletes, even a glimpse 
would have done, but unless they triumphed in an event in 
which a Canadian also stepped onto the podium there was 
little chance of that. I looked forward to watching British 
domination in cycling and sailing, but the channels on my 
TV seemed stuck on rowing thanks to Canadian participation, 
or, strangely I thought, anything with Americans in it. This 
puzzled me for a while but then I got it. You folks want to 
see the Americans fail just as much as the British do. You’ll 
sit through countless events and medal ceremonies where 
stern-faced, grey track-suited specimens of ultimate sporting 
prowess salute the Stars and Stripes just to catch that upset 
when, say, three jubilant Jamaicans sweep the medals in 

the men’s 200-metres or when a South African swimmer 
doesn’t read the script and beats Michael Phelps to what 
was supposed to be his umpteenth gold. Yeah, I enjoyed 
those moments too. They made me feel closer to Canadians 
again, even in the midst of the dearth of coverage of the host 
nation’s athletes. 

And you know what else brought me closer to Canadians? 
Watching and listening to the incessant whining of both player 
and spectators after the Canadian women’s soccer team’s loss 
to the Americans. 

“It’s not fair. We were robbed. The referees were biased. 
Blah blah blah…” Face it folks, the Canadian goalkeeper 
broke the rules. She held onto the ball for too long. She 
was wasting time and she got caught. I don’t care that this 
particular rule isn’t often upheld and I don’t care that the 
subsequent free kick produced a penalty decision that was 
marginal. The goalie broke the rules and she was punished for 
it. Stop your whining. 

Actually, don’t stop your whining because it reminds me so 
much of being back in Blighty, listening to my friends and 
colleagues week in week out as they whinged and whined 
about some terrible decision the ref made. The outpouring of 
scorn against this Olympic referee, the barrage of moaning 
about a decision being unfair to the losing side, gave me a 
warm glow inside. It almost brought a tear to my eye as I 
remembered days past spent listening to English friends (often 

over a pint or two in the local boozer) 
lambast the referee and moan, if only 
he hadn’t done this or had done that, ‘we 
would have won!’

But, putting moaning aside along with 
my nationalistic allegiances, I cheered 
for a certain young trampolinist who 
wowed the world and won Canada 
gold. I commiserated with Canada’s 
female wrestlers who came so near to their dreams only to be 
pushed, thrown and barged from them. I gawked at the speed 
of kayakers, their arms whirling like clockwork toys and I 
grinned almost as much while watching the young Canadian 
sprinter as he did himself when he lined up against Usain Bolt 
in a semi-final sprint.

The Olympics in London have illustrated to me that I still 
have a strong connection with my country of birth: a national 
pride that I guess I’ll never lose even living in this wonderful 
land called Canada. And the successful staging of the 
Olympics in the city I used to call home brought out a glow 
of pride that I could not have predicted in the weeks running 
up to the event. 

Go England. Go Canada. Go everyone. Faster Higher 
Stronger... but with a few less sponsors messages next time, 
please.

School knapsacks for less fortunate
Dear editor,

I read Bram Lebo’s column regarding the creation of school 
knapsacks for the less fortunate youth in our community. His 
entire article irked me, but the most unintelligible part of his 
statement was clearly “the high profile of the donors and low 
profile of the recipients is disturbing, particularly when they 
are so nearby to one another.” 

Most kids who are in low-income families know they are 
poor. They know their parents struggle, but they don’t know 
all of the networking and sacrificing that goes into making 
sure they have what they need. They don’t realize they eat 
from food banks, the best-before bin or because neighbours 

and friends have a bit extra. They don’t realize what they 
don’t have because their parents have the courage and stamina 
to do whatever it takes. 

My children have been the recipients of one of those 
knapsacks. They have been grateful to have school supplies 
on the first day of school like their peers. I have been grateful 
for the program that placed those supplies in their hands. They 
(my kids) don’t need to know everything. They know they are 
loved and Lord willing we get by during rough times. 

B.T.
Haliburton

Dear editor,

Through wildly fluctuating lake levels of several feet, 
the Trent Severn Waterway is the sole instigator directly 
responsible for erosion in and around the waterways of the 
Highlands.

Waves produced by naturally occurring winds have been 
enhanced by damaging waves created motorized pleasure 
craft.  As a result, the rate of man-made erosion has increased 
exponentially. 

A more recent and far more threatening invasive enemy is 
threatening our lakes and rivers.  And I’m not referring to 
Zebra Muscles and the blood-thirsty Lamprey of the Great 
Lakes.

Watercraft for the pleasures of wakeboarding and water-
skiing are targeting our shorelines – and acreage – at the 
expense of waterfront property owners.  These “Escalades of 
the Water” are specifically designed to create larger and more 
powerful wakes.  The result is a series of tsunami-like waves 
that repeatedly pummel our innocent sandy shorelines.

I have witnessed such waves impact the shoreline 
on numerous occasions and crash against a small boat 
sandwiched between them and a shoreline dock.  The boat 
with a 9.9-horsepower motor swung like a pendulum out of 
control.

Are the vast majority of boat owners still unaware or not 
respectful of the near-shoreline speed limit imposed by the 
federal government? 

It appears all-but-certain that operators of wakeboard and 
water-skiing watercraft are unaware they are responsible for 
damages occurring as a result of their wake. 

Why is the Trent Severn Waterway allowed to mimic such 
rogue behaviour?

Mark Leighton
Haliburton

Large wakes damage 
shorelines
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What do you think of a potential fireworks ban in Minden Hills?Eye on the street:

Dianne Strojwons 
Oshawa

I would agree with that. It can be 
certain weekends and a reasonable 
time to stop so it should be fine.

Harold Airhart
Haliburton

I just find that there are too many 
people trying to ban things, so 
leave it alone.

Craig Meharrie
Harcourt

I do not think that it is absolutely 
necessary. People get a lot of joy 
from fireworks as long as they 
stop by 11:00 p.m.

Michelle Gibson
Toronto

I do not like it. Why would you 
ban fireworks? But a forced ban 
except on special holidays is 
understandable.

Steve Rumble
Courtice 

I am for it. If it is a problem with 
people setting off fireworks at 
inappropriate times then it should 
only be May 24 and July 1.

By Will Jones

Fowler Construction Company has been 
awarded the contract to re-pave Highland 
Street in Haliburton.

At a special meeting on Aug. 7, Dysart 
et al council accepted the tender for 
$971,843.30 excluding HST from the 
locally-based firm; a bid that was over 
$80,000 lower than the next of three other 
bids tendered for the work.

“Fowler’s was the lowest bid and I 
recommend that it is accepted by the 
council,” said Brian Nicholson, director of 
public works. “The firm worked well with 
us on the York Street project and will be 
ready to start on Highland Street by Sept. 
4.”

Nicholson explained that following pre-

construction meetings, the first few days 
of the work schedule would be taken up 
with mobilization operations – ensuring 
traffic flow equipment was installed – 
after which work proper would start on the 
street.

Streetscape works are scheduled to 
run until Oct. 31, however Nicholson is 
anticipating they will take longer.

“There’s no way,” he said. “This is 
construction. There will be disruption 
no matter how we try to minimize it. 
We’ll do our best but there will always 
be unforeseen challenges, not least the 
weather, but we hope that shoppers and 
businesses will understand and work with 
us throughout the construction period to 
try to make the streetscape improvements 
as painless as possible for everyone.”

Fowler awarded 
streetscape contract

Photo by Mark Arike
Crews rip out the boards and other parts of the Dysart arena on Aug. 15. The arena 
upgrades, which are expected to cost the municipality $1.1 million, were prompted 
when it was discovered that pipes under the ice surface were leaking brine.

Dysart arena repairs underway
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By Douglas Pugh

While Robert Rotenberg in one of his ‘lives’ 
is a criminal lawyer in Toronto, the other side 
of his life – heavily based in Haliburton – is 
rapidly gaining ground and more of the media 
spotlight.

Writing a series of books that are quickly 
gaining international sales and recognition, 
the author is shooting up the best-seller lists 
across Europe, having now been translated 
into nine different languages. One of his big 
advantages is Haliburton.

“I have been coming up here to this area 
since I was a small boy at Camp White Pine,” 
says Rotenberg. “It’s a very big part of me, 
this place.”

One of his inspirations to write was a tutor 
at Camp White Pine, a lady that he knew as 
‘Peggy Nature’. In later life he discovered 

that ‘Peggy Nature’ was, in fact, Margaret 
Atwood.

Rotenberg was giving selected readings 
not only from his latest book ‘Stray Bullets’ 
– most of which was actually written in the 
Heritage House Cafe itself – but from his 
previous novels and even the first draft of 
his next book. Knowledgeable and articulate, 
Rotenberg answered questions on scenes 
from any of his books and writing in general.

Rotenberg thanked not only the Heritage 
House cafe for hosting the event, but also 
Masters Bookstore for promoting the reading 
so well.

Rotenberg was a little cagey when asked 
whether any of his books would make the 
transition to television or the big screen.

“I can’t say anything right now,” he smiled, 
“but I’m hoping to make a very positive 
announcement in the next few weeks.”

Photo by Douglas Pugh
Robert Rotenberg reads from his current hit novel, ‘Stray Bullets’, almost entirely written 
in the Heritage House Cafe.

Rotenberg brings it home

Haliburton County’s Hot Reads
The following are the top five fiction and non-fiction titles as requested 

this week at the Haliburton County Public Library.

HCPL’s TOP FIVE FICTION 
1. Fifty Shades of Grey by E.L. James 
2. Stray Bullets by Robert Rotenberg 
3. The Third Gate by Lincoln Child
4. The 11th Hour by James Patterson
5. Gone Girl by Gillian Flynn

HCPL’s TOP FIVE NON-FICTION
1. Wild: From Lost to Found on the Pacific Crest Trail by Cheryl Strayed
2. �Wheat Belly: Lose the Wheat, Lose the Weight, and Find Your Path Back to Health by 

William Davis
3. �Quiet: The Power of Introverts in a World That Won’t Stop Talking by Susan Cain 
4. Thinking Fast and Slow by Daniel Kahneman
5. The Wealthy Barber Returns by David Chilton 

It is interesting to note that the Haliburton County Public Library has books that are 
currently soaring in popularity in spite of their not having even been released yet. Our 
system allows patrons to place holds on titles as soon as they have been ordered by our 
vendor. This means that individuals eagerly anticipating the upcoming release of their 
favourite popular authors can jump into the queue well in advance of the publishing date. 

Here are some of these titles that you can bet will be on the HCPL top five most popular 
list in the coming months: Watching the Dark by Peter Robinson, Trust Your Eyes by 
Linwood Barclay, The Beautiful Mystery by Louise Penny, The Black Box by Michael 
Connolly and A Wanted Man by Lee Child. With these titles on the way, it looks like it will 
be a great autumn for mystery thriller readers. Place your holds today.

Library News
Watch as reptiles take over your library. On Monday, Aug. 20, Reptiles at Risk will be 
visiting the Minden branch (10:30 a.m.) and the Dysart branch (2:00 p.m.). Stop by to 
meet some snakes, turtles and more!
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By Mark Arike

Buyer’s were encouraged to bid high and bid often – and 
that’s exactly what they did.

As a result of their generosity, over $18,000 was raised at 
this year’s Haliburton School of the Arts (HSTA) faculty art 
auction on Aug. 9 for student scholarships and bursaries.

Over 119 pieces of art sold through a silent and live auction 
during the evening event held at the Haliburton campus. 
Bidders were led through the live auction by auctioneer Jim 
Nelson and his assistant Kent Farndale.

“The $18,000 raised this year will greatly assist our students 
pursuing a post-secondary arts education this upcoming year,” 
said Sandra Dupret, principal of HSTA, in a press release. “As 
always, the auction represents the amazing support from our 
community and faculty.”

Dupret thanked the faculty for their artistic contributions, the 
Haliburton Friends Network and event co-chairs Ted Brandon 
and Barbara Joy Peel.

Faculty art auction raises $18,000

Photos by Mark Arike
Far left: Sue MacDonald admires “Peaches and Cream”, 
a maple deck skateboard created by Bryce and Eric 
Petersen. Top right: Visitors look at art available in the 
silent auction. Left: Dakota MacDonald, 10, presents an 
iron pioneer candlestick holder made by Ron Costescu. 
Above: Noelle Dupret Smith, 11, holds up a sterling silver 
pendant made by artist Michaela Wolfert while Jim Nelson 
pushes the bids.
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Highlander arts

By Matthew Desrosiers

They came from across the province, some as 
far as Quebec, to capture the Highlands East 
landscape.

From Aug. 2 to 5, artists descended on 
the Highlands with brushes, pencils, paints 
and pastels in hand to take part in the 4th 
annual ‘A Brush with the Highlands’ plein-
art festival, hosted by the Highlands East 
Cultural Centre.

“Every year we get bigger and better,” said 
festival organizer Tracey Green. “This year, 
we had 44 artists register. They come from all 
parts.”

Plein-air is the art of painting your subject 
live and outdoors. Ten sites were available 
for painting during the festival, scattered 
throughout Highlands East.

Green said there are many plein-air painters 
around, they just need something to bring 
them together. And Highlands East is the 
perfect place to do that.

“There are lots of places in Haliburton 
County that would be lovely to paint, but 
the artists can actually travel here for three 
days, they get very little traffic, they’re 
unencumbered, [and it’s] very free and raw,” 
she said. “I think that helps promote the 
overall atmosphere of the festival as well.”

Toronto artist Dalibor Dejanovic is well-
known for his plein-air work with pastels. 
This was his first time at the Highlands East 
festival.

“I love it,” he said. “It’s great country. It’s 

really nice.”
Dejanovic said the festival is a great way to 

get out and meet fellow artists.
“One thing as a painter, you’re always kind 

of lonely,” he said. “You don’t really get to 
hang out with other people, so this has been 
good to see people and interact with them… 
talk about art and paint together.”

Unfortunately, Dejonovic said there aren’t 
many such festivals or competitions for plein-
air artists around. However, this festival has 
been his favourite to date.

“For me, it’s the best plein-air festival 
because it’s the whole weekend,” he said. “It 
draws lots of artists together. It’s camping as 
well, you get to be in nature and it gets me 
out of the city.”

The highlight of the festival is the last day, 
when all the artists bring their art together, he 
said.

“What’s exciting is… coming in and seeing 
everyone’s work,” he said. “Seeing people 
painting the same spot you painted but with 
a completely different take on it [is] very 
inspiring.”

While plein-air is not a widely recognized 
form of art anymore, Green said it still has 
great social and historical value.

“Historically, looking at this 500 years from 
now, wow, we’re going to see Highlands East 
through the eyes of 50 different people,” she 
said. “We’re going to see it recorded, see it 
change and grow.”

“I think that’s just amazing.”

By George Farrell

There was a bit of a love-in at the Agnes 
Jamieson Gallery (AJG) on the afternoon of  
July 20, as approximately 60 people showed 
up at the official opening of ‘Pro Tempore,’ 
an exhibition of art by Rod Prouse.

In ‘Pro Tempore’ AJG curator Laurie 
Carmount has mounted a show that succinctly 
shows us what Prouse has accomplished to 
date in his career. Prouse’s work is multi-
faceted; impressionistic landscapes on big 
canvases, painted wooden blocks, airy and 
colourful gouaches of the Canadian National 
Exhibition, sketches, as well as underwater 
sculpture and video.

“I have for most of my career involved 
landscape as subject in a variety of formats; 
photo-based work, video, printmaking and 
painting,” Prouse recently wrote in an artist 
statement. “The focus of my newest work is 
still the language of landscape but instead of 
looking to convention I am dipping into my 
personal evolution and involving printmaking, 
psychedelia, and digital imaging.”

Born in 1945, Prouse was influenced by 60s 
psychedelia, as is apparent in ‘Buckslide,’ 
a riot of paletted  brushstrokes in blues, 
whites, greens and black, which so creatively 
captures the movement of the waterfall.

His appreciation of digital imaging is 
evident in works such as ‘Sunset, Georgian 
Bay’, and by the moody, evocative and 
romantic acrylics like ‘Tyson Lake’ and 
‘Severn’, which depict watery reflections.

The influence of printmaking, an art passed 
down to Prouse from his father, is evident in 
‘Chihuahua,’ a screen print, and ‘Honeymoon 
Bay,’ a block print.

Not satisfied with the conventional methods 

of block printing, where the block is inked 
and pressed on to paper to secure the image, 
Prouse took the process in a different 
direction.

“I moved from traditional block print media 
to engraving and then painting the wood itself 
with oils and acrylics,” he explained.

The results are spectacular as ‘Belize 
Carving’ and ‘Boy with Barracuda’ attest. 
They are both ‘primitive abstracts’ that 
take full advantage of tropical imagery. 
Prouse travels quite a bit and his exotic 
pieces serve as a nice counterpoint to the 
Canadian landscapes in the show. There are 
two landscapes in particular, ‘Algonquin 
Falls’ and ‘Goblin Bay’ which, even though 
they are painted wood engravings, show a 
more traditional, painterly approach to the 
Canadian outdoors.

Comparing these two pieces to ‘Redstone 
Lake’, an oil painting by his father, (which is 
also part of the show), poignantly shows the 
influence of the elder Prouse.

“We started coming up to Devil’s Lake and 
Redstone Lake, when I was young,” Prouse 
said. “We’d take long canoe trips and I really 
got to know the countryside. Dad was a 
classically trained artist and all our holidays 
were based on fishing and painting.”

Prouse, who spends a lot of his time 
teaching, some of it at the Haliburton School 
of the Arts, delivered his short talk to the 
audience at the AJG.

“For me the three most important elements 
of art are the artist, the subject and the 
audience. You make me feel inclusive and 
realize that it’s not just about me, it’s about 
the world.”

‘Pro Tempore’ is showing at the Agnes 
Jamieson Gallery in Minden until Sept. 1. 

Agnes Jamieson Gallery 
exhibition a ‘must see’ event

Plein-air festival draws artists

Photo by Matthew Desrosiers
Pastel artist Dalibor Dejanovic visited Highlands East for the plein-air festival.
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Highlander business

By Mark Arike

Come next summer, visitors and residents to Minden 
will likely find a mobile beer store in the parking lot of 
Dollo’s Foodland.

In a special meeting following their Aug. 9 committee 
of the whole meeting, Minden Hills councillors passed 
a resolution granting The Beer Store in Minden a 
temporary use permit for a period of one year for a 
mobile beer store. In the original request, the applicant 
asked for a temporary use permit for a period of up 
to three years. The matter was discussed in the public 
portion of the meeting, where some concerns arose.

“We’ve been approached by the Foodland people and 
they have been approached by The Beer Store to set up a 
temporary beer store and mobile trailer,” said Reeve Barb 
Reid.

“It would be staffed by the Minden Beer Store and it 
would be a second outlet for the summer.”

Reid said the business venture requires a temporary use 
permit because setting up an additional retail outlet – 
mobile or otherwise – is not permitted within the current 
bylaw.

Ward 1 Councillor Brigette Gall asked if the operation 
would run on full-time hours.

“That’s a decision with The Beer Store and Dollo’s 
Foodland,” answered Reid. “I think the hours of operation 
for The Beer Store are provincially mandated and so I 
can’t see the hours of operation for this being different.”

Gall expressed concern over the precedent granting the 
temporary access could set.

“This then opens the door to other temporary facilities… 
such as a temporary LCBO, that could then lead to a 
drive-through CIBC…” said Gall. “As that continues 
to expand, my concern is that we’ll facilitate only those 
people who are passing through the community and not 
the community itself.”

She referred to the downtown core, and businesses and 
attractions that could suffer if visitors find more shopping 
opportunities on the outskirts of town. 

“I would not like to see that Highway 35 corridor 
become the sole reason that people come through here.”

Deputy Reeve Cheryl Murdoch shared Gall’s concerns 
over losing traffic from the downtown core. She asked 
whether or not the temporary use permit would indicate 

dates that the business could operate.
“My understanding is that The Beer Store is only 

interested in doing this during the peak season, which is 
the summer,” said Reid.

Ward 3 Councillor Jean Neville was concerned about 
the logistics of having the mobile business in Dollo’s 
parking lot.

“I find that the Dollo parking lot… is horrendous to get 
in and out of with your car,” said Neville. “I’m concerned 
there’s not enough parking there to facilitate another 
retail outlet.”

Despite her concerns, Neville was glad to learn the 
applicant was The Beer Store.

Councillor-at-Large Larry Clarke said he understood the 
concerns expressed by his fellow councillors. However, 
he saw this as a worthwhile opportunity.

“I think it will attract more people and more volume to 
the community, even though it’s off the main course,” 
said Clarke. “I would not like to see this council cause 
difficulty… for an opportunity to bring additional 
business and revenue in [to the community].”

Ward 2 Councillor Ken Redpath also voiced concerns 
about taking people away from the downtown area.

“This could be the start of a slippery slope,” said 
Redpath. “I’m not sure it’s what we want to do as a 
municipality.”

Reid called it a private sector opportunity for the two 
businesses.

“I’m not sure it’s a matter of convenience,” she said. 
“It’s really a commercial opportunity for The Beer Store 
and Foodland.”

Reid suggested the possibility of giving the applicants a 
trial period of one year.

“That would allow them to test that theory and in the 
summer of 2013 they would need to apply to extend or 
renew the permit.”

Neville said it would be helpful to hear from someone at 
The Beer Store before making a decision. Reid answered, 
stating that council should not be afraid to make a 
decision.

“I would hope we don’t refrain from making decisions 
because we’re afraid of something that might happen,” 
she said.

Council discussed the matter further after their regular 
meeting and voted in favour of a one-year permit.

Mobile Beer Store 
granted one-year permit
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Senior highlanders

By Penny Brown

Dear Penny,

I recently took a job as a cashier three days a week and I stand 
behind a counter for hours at a time. I like the job but my feet 
start to hurt after a couple of hours of standing and get worse 
as the hours roll on. It’s a very hard floor and there’s nothing I 
can do about that. So what can I do?

Footsore

Dear Footsore,

Standing in one position for extended periods is harder on 
the feet than walking long distances. Standing on a hard floor 
makes it even worse. 

When you are compelled to stand for long periods of time, 
the best way to help your feet is to give them a softer spot to 
stand on. 

Even if you can’t change the floor, you may be able to 
soften the surface beneath your feet and I can suggest a few 
things to try.

First, a rubber mat on the floor behind the counter would 
provide a more resilient surface for you to stand on. I’m 
talking about the kind of spongy mat designed to use in 
front of a kitchen sink. They are non-skid and soft enough to 
provide a bit of the cushioning that will make standing for 
long periods more tolerable.

You might also ask if keeping a high stool close by to sit on 
for short periods would be acceptable. Getting off your feet 
for a few minutes every hour may be all you need to relieve 
the constant pressure and resultant pain. 
The next and most important thing to do is to choose 
appropriate shoes. Forget the heels, wedgies and cute sandals. 

Choose athletic shoes with 
a soft rubber or crepe sole. 
Ordinary running shoes are 
better than anything with 
a hard sole. Cross trainers 
and walking shoes are better 
still. The goal is to wear the 
spongiest shoe you can find.

Also be sure the shoes you 
choose have a big toe box. 
The toe box is the front of 
the shoe which you want to 
be roomy enough so you can 
wiggle your toes comfortably. 

If your shoes are big enough, a gel insole is also worth 
trying. But do be sure the insoles don’t make your shoes so 
tight they cause friction and you add blisters or calluses to 
your foot problems.

And finally, many people find that an anti-inflammatory 
such as Alleve is an excellent way to reduce the pain of a 
stressful activity when taken in advance of the activity. Ask 
your doctor if it would be safe and smart for you to take that 
kind of remedy before you leave for work. 

Readers, if you have any other questions—about your 
mobility, your comfort, or just about getting through your 
day more safely and easily, I want to hear them. For 
real-life answers you can use, write to Penny at penny@
haliburtonhighlander.ca. 
Penny Brown graduated from the University of Toronto’s 
School of Rehabilitation Medicine as a Physical and 
Occupational Therapist. 

Stand without pain Aging Well
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Highlander outdoors

By Barbara Szita-Knight, Toronto & Esson Lake

It is always a pleasure having relatives visit 
the cottage, but this weekend was special. 
Grandma and Grandpa were coming! 

Grandma loves our cottage, although she’s a 
little squeamish about mice and other cottage 
dwellers.

We had a full cottage, with Mom, Dad, 
Grandma, Grandpa, two kids and two cats. 
Tired from driving, we trundled off to bed for 
a perfect night of slumber, even the cats sleep 
better up here – but not this night.

As I lay in bed, I could hear snoring coming 
from the next room. And then a new sound: 
tap tap… THUMP, tap tap… THUMP. 
What in the world? Those cats were up to 
something.

It was time to investigate. Heaven forbid the 
rest of the cottage inhabitants should wake. 
I dutifully rolled out of bed, approached the 
doorway and gazed into the living room. I 
could see two cats sitting very alert, staring 
towards me but not at me… rather above and 
behind me. What, pray tell, was behind me?

With great trepidation, I turned, ever so 
slowly, and looked up. There on at the ceiling, 
poised in the corner, was a humongous black 
beetle, or so I thought. Not sure, I ventured a 
closer look.

“That’s a bat!“ I yelled in my head.
The next action I took was one any brave 

female would take… I woke my husband.
“What? Huh?” he mumbled. 
“Don’t get too excited but I think we are 

under siege from a bat,” I whispered. 

With great reluctance, he agreed to examine 
the critter. 

“Yup, that’s a bat,” he moaned. “One very 
exhausted bat I might add.” 

We figured the cats had been trying to catch 
it midair… poor thing.

Creativity is never in short supply at the 
cottage. Knowing we needed to rescue this 
flying creature, we searched for a suitable 
containment option and found an empty 
margarine tub. 

My hubby crept towards the bat. Slowly, he 
lifted it towards the ceiling and the bat just 
flopped in. 

“Anything is better than those cats,” it was 
probably whimpering to itself. 

Sensing a duo of drooling felines, we knew 
chaos would erupt if the bat escaped from the 
container.

What now? The door to freedom was over 
22 feet away with hurdles in the form of 
exposed ceiling beams blocking our path. 
Keeping the margarine tub against the ceiling 
my hubby slowly dragged it along towards 
the exterior door. Reaching the first beam, 
he angled the container against the beam, 
followed it down, around and back up, 
making sure the bat was still trapped. The 
closer to the door, the more frantic the cats 
became. They were clearly unhappy their 
plaything was getting away. 

Finally we reached the door. The bat 
gratefully flew out like a bat out of, well, a 
cottage!

And despite the ordeal, Grandma had the 
best sleep ever.

Cottage Vignettes
Things that go THUMP! in the night
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Highlander outdoors
All successful projects begin with a 
thoughtful approach that addresses needs, 
alternatives and solutions. Important too is 
the need to be flexible, opportunistic and 
innovative along the way. Unlike house 
construction where precision is key, landscape 
projects will undoubtedly be shaped by the 
environment. Remember, the master plan 
that you have either on paper or in your head 
may not be an exact blueprint but rather a 
guideline.  New ideas arise or unforeseen 
objects appear from the ‘dark side’ to force 
changes. But this can be a good thing if you 
remain somewhat faithful to the original idea. 
If a large Yoda-sized boulder resides in your 
proposed patio space, then why not make it a 
feature? Dig around, wash it off, put in some 
native plants, harvest some lichen and mosses 
and you did it.  Easily said, right? 

But what are some of the important 
considerations that will serve you best when 
moving through the construction stage? How 
do we shape the image in our heads into a 
reality that is both aesthetic and functional? 
Here are some tools or guidelines to help. 

The Power of Three

Three is a magical number in the landscape, 
so we can use it a lot. Being an odd number, 
it suggests informality which is what we are 
trying to achieve. Groupings of three should 
have staggered spacing and not be in a line or 
other rigid geometric shape. And, best of all, 
we can repeat this concept with all elements 
such as shrubs, trees, rocks, decorative pots 
and planters. 

For larger grouping such as ground cover 
or perennials, the same principle applies. Use 
odd numbers and stagger the spacing. The 
informal approach to planting has a distinct 
advantage over formal arrangements. When 
plants do not do well or grow at varying rates 
the differences can be a positive attribute to 
the overall natural scheme. Often in my own 
consulting work, I group varying sizes of the 

same plant to achieve this 
very effect.

Bold Is Beautiful  

When viewing a 
landscape or any other 
‘picture’, your eye 
seeks out points of interest upon which to 
focus. Provide that focal point by being bold. 
Rather than plant five shrubs of different 
sizes, shapes and species, make a bold 
statement by planting a strong grouping of 
one kind. Plant them close together for a 
massing effect and when you stand back to 
look you will notice that your eye is drawn 
to the grouping because it makes a statement. 
For smaller plants such as ground cover, 
grasses and ferns use large numbers again, at 
least 15. These mass plantings will often be 
the ‘setting’ for a specimen plant or garden 
feature. You want the setting to be muted so 
the specimen is the focus.

Continuity and Repetition

Don’t be afraid to repeat yourself when 
selecting plant material, wood structures, 
patio stones or other elements. It is okay 
to use the same shrub in different areas, 
in strong groupings for effect.  Similarly, 
when selecting ‘specimen’ plants, i.e., those 
of prime importance, place them in three 
different areas as a cohesive element. When 
the eye recognizes the continuity imparted by 
these familiar objects placed with care and 
thought, it sends a message to the brain; ‘This 
feels right, I am comfortable here’. Likewise, 
wood elements should show common 
characteristics of mass, colour, design intent 
and ‘feel’. A rear yard wood pergola should 
reflect some commonalities with a front gate, 
fence or entrance arbour. 

Next time we will continue with more tools 
that will give your project life, vitality and 
hopefully your personal  ‘signature’.

If you have any questions, please 
contact me through the editor at editor@
haliburtonhighlander.ca.

 Landscape matters
Let’s get to it!

By Terry Twine
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Highlander outdoors

BACK DOOR ENTRANCE IS NOW OPEN 
COME CHECK IT OUT!

By Mark Arike

Pushing himself to the limit is nothing 
unusual for local resident Gustavo Rojas. 

But for Rojas and two Minden residents, an 
extreme challenge is about to come their way.

The soon-to-be 29-year-old, who works in 
construction and stays active whenever he 
can, is about to become a ‘Tough Mudder’. 
On Aug. 18, Rojas and his five teammates 
will join approximately 15,000 participants 
entering the Tough Mudder event at Mount 
St. Louis Moonstone Ski Resort in Oro-
Medonte.

“I’m very excited,” said Rojas. “I can’t wait, 
I dream about it.”

The two-day event will feature a 12-mile 
endurance challenge that is “the ultimate test 
of strength, grit, stamina and camaraderie,” 
according to a press release.

Created by British Special Forces, Tough 
Mudder features 20 military-style obstacles. 
On the course, participants subject their 
bodies to flames, ice-cold water and 
electroshock therapy (just to name a few of 
the daunting challenges). 

It’s so difficult that not everyone completes 
it. Statistics show that on average, only 78 per 
cent of participants finish a Tough Mudder 
event. But numbers like that haven’t scared 
off Rojas or his team.

“We all work very hard… so I think we 
should all be okay, not just physically but 
mentally,” he said.

Rojas first heard about the event last 
January through a friend who thought it 
would be right up his alley.

“As soon as I saw the site I signed up,” 
he said. “I put it all over Facebook to see if 
somebody wanted to join.”

The June Tough Mudder press release states 
the event isn’t about finish times or winning 

a medal. “With a course designed to be 
impossible to complete individually, 80 per 
cent of participants register with a team.”

A few people expressed their interest 
but many were concerned about the level 
of commitment involved. Two of Rojas’s 
friends, Mckye Shaw and Kieran Gillooly, 
eventually accepted the challenge. Joining 
them will be two male participants from 
Toronto (both known to Rojas) and an 
unknown female who signed up online.

Since the event will be extremely physically 
demanding, Rojas and the group have been 
training for the past several months.

“They’ve been training hard. They’ve all 
been running. One of the guys works for a 
tree company, so he starts running with tree 
trunks. He’s also doing a lot of pull-ups and 
push-ups.”

In the spring, the handy Rojas built and 
erected a few pieces of equipment in his 
backyard to get himself ready.

“I decided to make my own monkey bars. 
It’s on a 30-degree angle and they’re [the 
bars] about two feet apart, which makes it 
hard and good for training.”

Rojas admits that he hasn’t had much time 
for training during the last couple of weeks; 
however, he feels ready based on what he has 
done.

“I go running on the highway with weights 
on my legs and a four-by-four on my 
shoulders just to get endurance. I run for 15 k 
if not more.”

When he was younger and living in Chile, 
Rojas tried out and was accepted into the 
military. While he didn’t end up going 
through with it, he feels as if Tough Mudder 
will give him a taste of what he missed.

“I’ve always wanted to do something like 
this. So I’m just excited to be in it and do it.”

To ensure they are physically up to the 

challenge, participants must complete a 
physical check with their doctor. They also 
have to sign a waiver in the event of their 
death. 

“The tests you’re doing there [at Tough 
Mudder] are very hard. You’re going through 
10,000-volt wires hanging down, mud, 
freezing cold water…”

For Rojas and his team, it’s not about 
coming first, second or third that matters; it’s 
about the experience they’re going to get.

“If I wanted to compete for [prizes], I would 
do it myself. But it’s more fun if you put in 
a team and you all help each other. It’s like 
being in the army.”

By signing up and paying an entry fee, the 
team will also be contributing to Wounded 
Warriors of Canada, an independent not-for-
profit charity that supports Canadian soldiers 
wounded overseas.

In Tough Mudder events across the United 
States, participants have raised more than $3 

million in support of the Wounded Warrior 
Project – a similar organization that supports 
wounded American soldiers and their 
families.

Rojas and his team are eager to bolt out of 
the starting line, but they have one big fear: 
the electroshock therapy obstacle.

“Our biggest fear is the electric shock right 
at the end,” he said. “We’ve watched videos 
and some of the guys are getting shocked 
and just falling into the mud, over and over 
again.”

As they cross the finish line, participants are 
given a glass of beer. Ironically, Rojas isn’t 
much of a drinker.

“I don’t know [if I’ll drink it],” he laughed. 
“But the guys are all pretty excited about 
that.”

Family and friends will be coming out 
to support their team – known as “Team 
Fearless” – but more local fans would be 
welcomed.

A tough mudder in the making

Photo by Mark Arike
Gustavo Rojas is training for the Tough Mudder competition.
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Highlander people
By Mark Arike

After five years with the Township of Minden Hills, 
Rick Cox will officially hang up his hat as the director of 
community services and recreation manager on Aug. 31.

“I’m excited, I’m sad, I’ve got mixed feelings,” said 
Cox, who handed in his resignation to the township on 
Aug. 13. “But overall, I’m extremely grateful to this 
community and township for treating me so well over the 
years.”

As of Sept. 4, Cox will take up his new position as the 
director of parks and recreation for Tillsonburg, a town 
with a population of approximately 15,000 residents. In 
the job he will oversee a department that is about five 
times the size of the one he is currently responsible for.

“It’s a bigger municipality, it’s a bigger job, it’s a bigger 
operation,” he said.

Over the past five years, many job opportunities have 
come across Cox’s desk. He applied for this one because 
the time felt right and so did the fit.

“It’s sort of the next step in my career progression,” 
he said, adding that he grew up in London and still has 
family in the area.

“There are family connections to the area and that 
makes this a good fit for those reasons.”

In his role at the township, Cox has been responsible for 
managing and directing the overall operations of parks 
and recreation, including the S.G. Nesbitt Memorial 
Arena and Minden Community Centre. When he started 
in April of 2007, the position was newly created.

And since he’s been working for a fairly small township 
with a limited number of resources, Cox has had to 
juggle many responsibilities – simultaneously.

“I’ve done everything from moving tables at events 
to doing work in the cemetery to having strategic 
conversations at council and with partners. That’s the 
nature of the structure here – you don’t have layers of 
people.”

Having said that, Cox is extremely grateful for all he 
has learned and the people who have been a part of those 
experiences.

“This community has been very supportive of me and 
the types of things I’ve tried to accomplish.”

With the help of his staff and the community’s 
volunteers, Cox says many new events and initiatives 
have been brought to the town.

“We’ve done a ton of things,” he said, citing examples 
such as the Minden 150 Bike Tour, which is in its fourth 
year, and recreational programming including baseball, 
hockey and Zumba.

Cox admits that he will regret not being able to get 
involved with the 2015 Pan Am Games. 

“I am really excited about that. I think it’s huge for this 

community and county.”
Cox believes that a strong parks and recreation 

department is one of the keys to creating a vibrant 
community.

“What we do makes people want to stay here, play here 
and want to come back,” he said, noting that not every 
undertaking proves to be a success.

Moving forward, Cox is eager to accept the challenges 
ahead of him. 

“I think I’m ready for it. They obviously feel I’m ready 
for it.”

In a press release, Tillsonburg Mayor John Lessif 
expressed his delight at the hiring of Cox.

“I am thrilled to have Rick join our organization and be 
the leader for the next chapter in the evolution of parks 
and recreation services,” said Lessif.

Although Reeve Barb Reid was a bit surprised by the 

news, she’s happy for Cox.
“It’s just a fabulous opportunity for him,” said Reid, 

adding that Cox has “done an amazing job for the 
township under very challenging conditions.”

“He’s taken leadership roles in all of the 
Sesquicentennial activities, he’s worked very closely with 
the Riverwalk committee, the boardwalk was something 
he project-managed…”

Reid said Cox has made “a huge contribution to Minden 
Hills.”

Cox’s family has owned property in the Kennisis Lake 
area for many years. So while he plans on moving to 
Tillsonburg, he won’t completely disappear off the map.

“I’ll be in the community on the weekends and am 
looking forward to participating in the community events 
as opposed to being the guy running around trying to 
make them happen,” he laughed.

Director of community services resigns

Photo by Mark Arike
Rick Cox, director of community services and recreation manager for Minden Hills, in front of the community centre.
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Highlander technology
The Computer Guy

By David Spaxman

This will probably be the last year the 
IPod means much to anyone. Its last 
version seems to be the cute little IPod 
wristwatch lash-up using the nano. 
However, as the IPod fades, I say good 
riddance. Its real legacy is that the entire 
country will now have to put up with a 
generation of half-deaf Canadians. 

Articles repeatedly report that people 
listen to their IPods at levels that are too loud for the human 
ear. Yes, the newer IPods have monitors to control the natural 
tendency to blow out the volume, but it’s too late. 

Some of us actually worked at industrial companies where 
ear protection, salt tablets and hard hats were part of the work 
environment. I was even a drummer in a rock band and I wore 
ear plugs when I played because of the 500-watt monitor 
blasting beside me. The idea of ear protection, however, 
was not drummed into the heads of today’s youngsters who 
commonly hurt their ears by listening to IPods that are too 
loud. 

Often I’m near someone who is listening to an IPod and I 
can identify the song. I cannot imagine how loud it must be 
to the actual listener. I’ve even been near someone blasting 
music so loudly that I had to tell him to turn it down because 
I couldn’t complete a thought. The guy should have just stuck 
his head inside a boom box. 

The IPod also began the process of separation between 
people and their environment, which has only grown worse 
with mobile phones and texting. One could argue that 
people’s fascination with distancing themselves from the 
surrounding world and immersing themselves in a playlist is 
not as dangerous as distracted phone chatting or texting, but I 
wonder. 

Yes, people often walk into telephone poles while walking 
and texting, but at least they are socializing. When plugged 
into an IPod, listeners completely detach themselves from the 
immediate reality and zone out. 

At the end of the day, it all boils down to the ear buds. These 
sound injectors should be outlawed. I’ve never discovered 
the inventor of the modern ear bud because ear buds actually 
predate the headphones and earpieces used with non-amplified 
crystal radios. Adding amplification to the device is simply not 
healthy for the ears. 

I do know that I’ve already witnessed the invention of 
the transistor radio, which people used as an early personal 
entertainment device. This morphed into the very popular 
boom box, which people often carried around on their 
shoulders. 

The boom box seemed to have disappeared overnight once 
the MP3 player, introduced by the IPod, appeared. 

Well, the IPod fad is not completely over but rather has 
transformed into a smartphone fad. This should eventually 
morph into something else again. Let’s hope that for the sake 
of the next generation, it is something that does not destroy 
our hearing. 

Questions or comments e-mail me at computerguy@
haliburtonhighlander.ca Happy and safe computing!

Good riddance to 
the IPod
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Highlander sports

TEAMS	 W	 L	 T

McKecks Blue Line Blue Sox .......................... 13	 1	 0
ODC Stone Sluggers .......................................... 11	 2	 1
Loose Mitts.............................................................. 10	 4	 0
Brew Jays ................................................................. 8	 6	 0
Foodland Dandy Lions ..................................... 6	 9	 0
Independent T-Bones ....................................... 5	 9	 1
Village Donuts Brewed Awakenings ........ 5	 9	 0
Century 21 Land Sharks .................................. 5	 10	 0
Ronald Sisson Crayon Crew ........................... 1	 13	 0

Haliburton Mixed 
Lob Ball Standings

By Mark Arike

For the fourth year in a row, cyclists braved Haliburton 
County’s hills for the Minden 150 Bike Tour.

A total of 162 riders pre-registered for the Aug. 11 event, 
with more than half participating in the 150-kilometre trek. 
Other rides included a 70-kilometre route and 40 kilometres. 

The 40-kilometre option was titled “Penny’s Ride” in honour 
of the late Penny Obee. According to the Minden 150 website, 
Obee was the founding chair and driving force behind the 
establishment of the event, which launched in 2009 (the same 

year the town celebrated its sesquicentennial anniversary). All 
proceeds from Penny’s ride will be donated to the Haliburton 
Highlands Secondary School Scholarship fund in her memory.

The afternoon included live entertainment by local acts such 
as Trina West, Albert Saxby and Amelia Edmunds. A meal 
was provided to cyclists by The Dominion Hotel.

This year, the tour partnered with the Share the Road 
Cycling Coalition of Canada in an effort to promote safe 
cycling and help spread the word about cycle tourism in the 
county.

Minden bike tour 150 
serves up a challenge

Photos by Mark Arike
Above: Eleanor McMahon, CEO and founder of the Share 
the Road Cycling Coalition, encourages cyclists to be 
good ambassadors of the sport. Top: A large group of 
cyclists takes off from the Minden Community Centre in 
the 150-kilometre ride.

Each Tuesday, young soccer players gather at the Stanhope Fire Fighters’ Community Hall for 
fun, non-competitive play. The league, which is run by volunteers, is for children between the 
ages of five and 14. The 2012 season wraps up on Aug. 21 with a barbeque.

Photo by Mark Arike
A group of girls and boys chase down the ball at the Stanhope Soccer League on Aug. 7.

Kids get their kicks at Stanhope soccer
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Highlander events

By Matthew Desrosiers

Despite sporadic rainfall, the 29th annual 
Wilberforce Agricultural Fair was a big 
success according to event organizers.

“We had a great day,” said Carol Lee, 
member of the agricultural fair board of 
directors. “People kept coming through the 
gate.”

The two-day fair on Aug. 10 and 11 hosted 
a number of activities for all ages to enjoy, 
including a dog show, oxen ride, bouncy 
castle, geocaching and a high stryker.

Various exhibits were set up on the 

fairgrounds that allowed visitors to get hands-
on. They could get up-close and personal 
with a variety of farm animals, try their hands 
at traditional wood-working, and even learn 
to milk a cow using dummy utters.

Joanne Vanier, fair treasurer, said every year 
the fair keeps getting bigger and better.

While planning for next year’s event will 
start in September, it is too early to tell what 
special plans the organizers might have for 
next year’s 30th annual fair.

For more information including competition 
results, visit www.wilberforcefair.com.

Wilberforce hosts 29th annual fair

Photos by Matthew Desrosiers and Ashley Campbell
Left: Melissa Pantalleresco, 13, operates a spring-pull lathe under the supervision 
of Mark Bramham of Greenmantle Farms. Above: Dustin Turcotte drives his horses 
Princess and Ed in the horse pull, light-class competition.
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Highlander events

By Mark Arike

Although there weren’t any ultralights taking off the runway, 
the rest of the festivities at this year’s Stanhope Cruise and 
Fly-In went ahead as planned.

“The weather did not clear out until it was too late, so no one 
could fly in,” said airport manager Duane Hicks, adding that 
the event averages 40 to 50 airplanes every year.

“They come in droves.”
New attractions at the event included radio-controlled plane 

demonstrations, courtesy of Young’s Point Radio Control 
Model Flying Club. The annual vintage car show drew 70 
vehicles while Elvis impersonator Rob Sharpe provided live 
entertainment.

Through a 50/50 draw, funds were raised for Point In Time 
and Haliburton Highlands Health Services. 

“It was great having everyone there,” said Hicks.
Admission was free and all costs were covered by the 

Township of Algonquin Highlands.

Fly-in cancelled, but antique cars draw crowd

Photos by Mark Arike
Above: Larry Heise of the Young’s Point Radio Controlled Flying Club brings a gas-powered 36cc RV8 out on the 
runway. Above right: Elvis (Rob Sharpe) sings after making a grand entrance.

WWW.HALIBURTONHIGHLANDER.CA
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Highlander news
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Highlander events

Canoe FM hosts 
country hoedown
On Aug. 13, country fans gathered at the S.G. Nesbitt Arena in 
Minden for CanoeFM’s Country Music Hoedown.

After enjoying a roast beef buffet dinner, the crowd was 
entertained by Johnny Burke and the Eastwind Band, among 
others.

Photos submitted by Ron Murphy
Left: Johnny Burke entertains the crowd at CanoeFM’s 
hoedown. Above: The crowd sways to the music.
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Highlander events
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Highlander announcements

HELP WANTED 

HELP WANTED IN MEMORY

ANNOUNCEMENTS
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ODD JOB JACK - YOUR 
LOCAL HANDYMAN 
since 2008 for renos, 
demos and repairs, interior 
and exterior painting 
and staining, home and 
cottage cleaning, cottage 
maintenance, grounds 
keeping, dump runs, 
eavestrough cleaning...
you name it! What can we 
do for you? 705-448-9965 
oddjobjack@yahoo.ca 
(TFN)

SERENDIPITY – licensed 
& insured, member of 
Haliburton Chamber of 
Commerce, specializing 
in window cleaning plus 
so much more – general 
repairs and property 
maintenance –reasonable 
rates, discounts for 
seniors and non-profit 
organizations - call us for 
a quote on your project 
today –  705-934-0714 
(TFN) 

DOUGLAS CANOES 
– re-canvassing, repair 
& restorations, fibreglass 
work available for canoes 
and small boats, custom 
made canoe book cases, 
restored canoes for sale, 
705-738-5648 (SP27)

CHAINSAW 
SHARPENING – 6 km 
south of Minden on Hwy 
35 to 1040 Nye Lane, 705-
879-1905 (AG16)

BONNIE’S LAVENDER 
STUDIO –  10823 Hwy 
118, west of Stanhope 
Airport Road, pots of 
lavender in full bloom – 
August special $5, hardy 
to Haliburton; also creams, 
soap, candles, oils, sachets; 
call Bonnie, 705-754-1477 
(TFN)

THE KITCHEN GUY 
home improvements, 
renovations, cottage 
maintenance, tile/flooring, 
kitchen, bath, plumbing – 
call 705-489-1875 (TFN)

K9 KLIPPERS & 
KENNELS – professional 
grooming & a home away 
from home, 2153 Harburn 
Rd., 705-457-3614 (TFN)

SIMPLY GOOD 
HOUSEKEEPING – 
since 1999 that is simply 
what I do – clean your 
house so you don’t have 
to.  Serving Minden, 
Haliburton, Bancroft areas. 
Year-round, seasonal, 
weekly, biweekly, monthly 
or as needed. Residential, 
cottage, commercial. 
Final clean upon moving. 
Cottage checks in off-
season or as needed.  
References available. 705-
448-1178 dogpawlodge@
gmail.com (TFN)

CANOE 
RESTORATIONS & 
MAINTENANCE – 
restore that heirloom. 
Check out Facebook 
page – Ben Carnochan 
Bushman Canoes. Call for 
estimate 705-754-2548 
(TFN)

FINE ART APPRAISALS 
– PAINTINGS, 
specializing in original oil 
paintings, water colours 
& prints. Also non-fiction 
and hard covered books, 
stamp collections and 
postal history. Daniel 
D. Zakaib, BSc, CPA-
AA, Member Canadian 
Association of Personal 
Property Appraisers, BY 
APPOINTMENT ONLY, 
www.artappraisercpa.com, 
dzack@rogers.com, 416-
987-8750 or 705-457-1041
(AG30)

ANIMAL PROBLEMS 
WITH YOUR 
GARBAGE – Check 
our Canadian made 
steel garbage containers, 
Youtube “TyeDee Bin” 
and watch polar, grizzly & 
black bears testing them!  
ALGONQUIN TEAK 
705-457-8020 (AG30)

HALIBURTON UNITED 
CHURCH – 10 George 
St., Haliburton TURKEY 
SUPPER, Friday, Sept.14, 
@ 5:30 p.m. – $15 pp 
(Advanced Tickets ONLY) 
Call Kay 705-286-4719 
(TFN)

EILEEN MORRISON’S 
85TH BIRTHDAY – family 
and friends are invited to 
join Eileen in celebrating 
her birthday, August 
24, 2-4 p.m., Park Lane 
Lounge, 1 Victoria St., 
Haliburton (AG23)

DRUM-MAKING 
WORKSHOPS at 
Earth Tones Studios on 
Tuesdays, Wednesdays 
& Thursdays for July 
& August.  Call 705-
455-9666, info@
earthtonesstudio.ca

ALCOHOL PROBLEMS 
– call Alcoholics 
Anonymous – we care, 
705-324-9900 (TFN)

NARCOTICS 
ANONYMOUS (NA) – 
every Wednesday, 7-8 p.m. 
in the boardroom at the 
Haliburton Hospital (TFN)

ORANGE TABBY CAT – 
Illman Road in Haliburton, 
have had it in my yard for 
a month, 705-457-5360 
(AG16)

FISCHER SNOWPLOW 
– 8.5’, stainless xblade, 
minute mount, used 2 
seasons, excellent shape, 
$3500 obo, 705-854-0951

MULTIPLE ITEMS 
- Max 4 Wheeler 250 – 
low KMs (less than 10); 
generator; electric chain 
saw; matching double 
dresser & chest of drawers 
in excellent condition, 705-
447-2149 (evenings)

MULTIPLE ITEMS – 
Ashley wood stove, will 
heat 1200 sq.-ft., nice 
condition, $185; Canadian 
Tire trailer frame with 4’ 
x 6’ box with cover $110; 
Fedders air conditioner for 
wall or window, will cool 
500 sq.-ft. $75, call Chris, 
705-457-5358	

MOTORCYCLE FOR 
SALE or SWAP
2006 Kawasaki KLR650 
dual sport, perfect for the 
Highlands roads! 16K, 
mint.  Asking $4400 or 
will swap for ATV with 
a snowplow. Call Glenn 
cellphone 416 630 5921 
(AG30)

MUSTANG COUPE – 
1973, red & black, mint 
interior, 250 6 cyl., 3 sp. 
Auto, 10375 original miles, 
insured/asking $13,585, 
call Doug,705-286-1385, 
doug@thorn-services.ca 
(AG30)

FOUR WHEEL 
SCOOTER for disabled, 
new batteries & charger, 
good condition, $800, call 
705-286-2364, ask for 
Lavern (AG16)

Highlander classifieds
SERVICESSERVICES FOR SALE FOR SALE

WANTED

HELP WANTED

EVENTS

FOUND

FOR SALE

SERVICES

TAKE BETTER 
PICTURES

with your Digital SLR 
camera.

One- or two-day 
workshops

right here in the 
Highlands.

 
Contact Glenn at 

416-630-5921
or visit 

www.photography.to

DRUM-MAKING 
WORKSHOPS 

at Earth Tones Studios on 
Tuesdays, Wednesdays 

& Thursdays for July 
& August. Call 705-

455-9666, info@
earthtonesstudio.ca

NICELY SEASONED 
firewood, call 705-754-

3034 (SP27)

TRACTOR, BUSHOG 
& MYSELF will mow 
any size overgrown fields, 
$60/hr, call evenings, Don 
Outram 705-448-2190 
(SP13)

FIREWOOD LOGS single 
or double load, cut into 
blocks or cut and split. Call 
705-854-0951 (TFN)

Are you 
“acertainmrschow”? Please 
call The Highlander at 705-
457-2900.

MECHANIC/
EQUIPMENT 
MAINTENANCE, 
licensed for truck/coach 
repair & car/truck repair/
safety inspections, valid 
310S/310T license 
required, resumes to 
Box 1041, Haliburton or 
kristina@hawkriver.ca or 
fax 705-457-9098, NO 
PHONE CALLS, only 
qualified applicants will be 
contacted (AG16)

CONTROLLER/
FINANCE MANAGER 
– AR/AP & cash flow 
management, account 
reconciliation, month- 
& year-end routines, 
etc., minimum 3 yrs 
experience, resumes to 
Box 1041, Haliburton or 
kristina@hawkriver.ca or 
fax 705-457-9098, NO 
PHONE CALLS, only 
qualified applicants will be 
contacted (AG16)

Choose the Highlander for your 
announcements 

Call Heather or Louise 
705-457-2900
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Highlander puzzles

Last week’s puzzle solutions

WWW.HALIBURTONHIGHLANDER.CA
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